Abingdon Society of Bellringers


St. Nicolas Steeplekeeper Report for 2015 AGM

St Nicholas Bells

Last year’s report mentioned the state of the ropes with regard to the tailpieces. Five spare hessian ropes with maroon sallies in St Helens were identified and it was proposed to progressively long splice each of these ropes to the existing terylene ropes. Bells 1 to 4 have now got these ropes and progress on No5 and the tenor is being made. It was long and drawn out and sometimes forced on by the continuing deterioration of the rope tail pieces.

In July a bell inspection identified a split in the slider boards of No2 and No4 bell. The boards were still functioning properly. In August the slider of the tenor bell jumped off the board and the rope wrapped round the bell. The boards had not been fitted with retainer straps. Whites replaced the two slider-boards and also fitted retainer straps to all the boards at the next annual maintenance in December. Nothing untoward was reported. The state of the ropes was commented upon and that has been slowly rectified.

Other events have been a gap appearing in the ringing chamber floor when the support underneath was compromised on the removal of the old door to the church. That was rectified on fitting a new door to the church. 

In April 2015 No3 bell stay broke and was replaced with one of the stays that Isaac made last year. Isaac is now on his mark umpteenth ‘bung’ design for the tenor clapper. He has succeeded with St Helens and there is every expectation he will do the same at St Nicolas!

Whites of Appleton were asked to assess and forward a quote to install a larger diameter wheel for the Treble bell.  It is thought that this would be the answer to its ringing problems. What was obvious from the start was this would involve structural changes to the piece of frame that is specific to the treble bell and rests on top of the main frame. A copy of the quote is offered for discussion. The bottom line is the cost – 2,612.00 plus VAT.

St Nicholas clock It runs like clockwork with synchronized motors tuned to the Rugby signal. The council has yet to be approached to illuminate the clock. Perhaps this year?

St Helen clock The clock received its annual maintenance this year. It keeps good time and needs a small adjustment lest than once a month.

Thanks to Isaac for his help and enthusiasm. Thanks too to Hugh and Mark for their help and support
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